PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, December 2, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, December 2, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
John T. Mahoney, Jr.
Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal welcomed the Plymouth Police Honor Guard and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Police Department Swearing-In Ceremony 
Town Manager Mark Sylvia introduced the swearing-in ceremony for the newly-promoted officers of the Plymouth Police Department.   Mr. Sylvia and Chief Michael Botieri then introduced the officers and shared the educational and experiential history of each with the Board and audience.

Town Clerk Larry Pizer led the following officers through the oath of service, and family members assisted with the traditional pinning ceremony.

Captain Bruce McNamee

Captain John Rogers  
Lieutenant Roland Santos

Sergeant Christopher Butler

Sergeant Stephen Tavekelian

The Board congratulated the newly-promoted officers, and Chairman Quintal called for a brief recess to prepare for the next item on the evening’s agenda.

Tax Classification Hearing

Anne Dunn, Director of Assessing, provided a presentation for the Tax Classification Hearing during which she covered the following topics:

· An overview of key changes to the Town’s tax rate and valuations between FY2008 and FY2009

· Data on property valuation based on the different property classes in Plymouth 

· The percentages by which each class makes up the Town’s total property valuations

· Residential and commercial data spanning back to fiscal year 2005, including average tax bills, average valuations, and the number of property parcels

· Classification considerations, including the Entergy agreement; the diversity of the tax base; the ability of the commercial base to absorb a shift to a split tax rate; and the long-term perspective on whether to maintain a split rate or fluctuate between single / split   

Ms. Dunn explained that the purpose of the annual classification hearing is to adopt the Town’s tax policy by allocating or classifying the tax levy among property types.  In order for the Town to discuss and set the FY2009 tax rate, she said, the Board of Selectmen must first decide whether the Town will continue to maintain a single/unified tax rate or change to a multiple/split tax rate.  A split tax rate, she explained, would set different rates between the property classes—essentially between residential and commercial properties—while the Town’s current unified tax rate implements the same rate for all of the property classes.

Ms. Dunn noted that the current estimated tax rate for FY2009 is $11.07 per thousand, reflecting an increase of $0.74 from the FY2008 rate of $10.33.  If the Board chose to shift 1% of the tax burden away from the residential base onto the commercial base, she illustrated, the average single-family residential tax bill would go down by only $10.29, while the average commercial bill would increase by $106.34.   In order to keep the average single-family residential tax bill the same as it was in FY2008, Ms. Dunn noted, the Town would need to shift 16% of the burden onto the commercial base, resulting in an increase of $1,498.42 to the average commercial bill.  Another point for the Board to consider when making its decision, she added, is the fact that the current Payment In Lieu Of Taxes (PILOT) agreement with Entergy is contingent upon the Town maintaining a single/unified tax rate.

Ms. Dunn offered the Finance Department’s recommendation that the Board maintain a single/unified tax rate, based on three factors:

· It is unlikely that the Town’s commercial tax base could absorb a tax shift/increase of such magnitude required to provide any substantial relief to residential taxpayers

· One of the principles of shifting the tax burden is that it should be done with a long-term perspective; if the Town chooses to adopt a split rate, it should be part of a long-term financial plan and should not be changed.

· A shift to a split tax rate could trigger a clause contingency within the Entergy PILOT, potentially allowing Entergy to seek release from the agreement

Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to comment or questions from the Board.  The members offered no questions at that time, and, thus, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment.

Kevin O’Reilly, chairman of the Plymouth Area Chamber of Commerce’s Government Affairs Committee, addressed the Board on behalf of the Chamber’s 800 members and spoke in support of maintaining a single/unified tax rate.  Mr. O’Reilly noted that Plymouth’s commercial and small business sectors share the same economic challenges faced by Plymouth’s homeowners; a shift to a multiple/split rate, he speculated, will weaken Plymouth’s ability to attract new growth. 
Robert Alford, resident and Precinct 7 voter, spoke in favor of a shift to a multiple/split rate.   He criticized the current tax agreement with Entergy, noting that the Town used to receive several million dollars more in tax revenue for the Pilgrim Nuclear Power Station from the previous owner.  Mr. Alford discussed some of the research he conducted on tax rates in other communities, noting several that have adopted split tax rates to lessen the burden on homeowners.

Mr. Sylvia made note that there are two distinct agreements related to the Pilgrim Nuclear Power Station: one with Boston Edison (the former owners of the station) and one with Entergy (the current owners of the station).  He attributed the change in tax revenue between the two agreements to the deregulation of the nuclear power industry, which dramatically changed the Town’s ability to levy tax upon the nuclear power station.
Richard Knox of Precinct 4 referenced Ms. Dunn’s illustration of how a multiple/split rate would place a significant burden on the Town’s commercial base, and, thus, he spoke in favor of maintaining a single / unified rate.  He did, however, encourage the Board and the Town’s Finance Department to consider alternative and creative ways to lessen the tax burden upon Plymouth’s residential property owners.
Members of the Board shared some brief thoughts on the tax rate options.  Both Selectman Machado and Vice Chairman Malaguti acknowledged their hesitation to place a remarkable burden on Plymouth’s businesses in order to achieve only minimal savings for residents.   Chairman Quintal noted that Plymouth is trying to attract successful businesses to Town, like Plymouth Rock Studios, and he questioned how a multiple/split rate might affect the Town’s ability to do so.

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to maintain a single / unified tax rate.  Selectman Tavares seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 5-0-0, approved. 
400th Anniversary Committee

Mr. Sylvia recognized Reverend Professor Peter Gomes, Jim Baker (local historian), and Peggy Baker (Director of Pilgrim Hall Museum), the core members of Plymouth’s ad-hoc 400th Anniversary Committee.   At the Board’s meeting of September 16, 2008, Mr. Sylvia said, Reverend Gomes addressed the Selectmen to discuss the formalization of the 400th Anniversary Committee and appointment of members.  Members of the Board offered some good comments and ideas during that meeting, he noted, and the 400th Committee has since worked upon and returned with a revised structure and membership base for the Board’s consideration.  

Mr. Sylvia outlined the proposed purpose, structure, and membership for the 400th Anniversary Committee.   The 15-member Selectmen-appointed committee, he said, shall have the ability to form various subcommittees to which it may appoint volunteers from the public-at-large.  It is intended, Mr. Sylvia explained, that this local committee will work in an advisory capacity to the State Commission currently being appointed by Governor Patrick, and it will provide reports to the Board of Selectmen on an as-needed basis and hold at least one public hearing per year.

Rev. Gomes addressed the Board on behalf of the core ad-hoc committee, noting that he, Jim Baker, Peggy Baker, Selectman Tavares, and Mr. Sylvia have worked over the course of the year to begin laying the groundwork for what should be an exemplary anniversary celebration in the year 2020.  He read the list of the 15 members, all representing various organizations and constituent groups, for the Board’s consideration and appointment.   Recognizing that the committee will likely identify various circumstances to which it may need to adapt over the next twelve years, Rev. Gomes asked that the Board give the committee as much flexibility as possible.   Rev. Gomes noted that he will chair the State Commission, as well, and be the Town’s most fervent advocate for an anniversary celebration worthy of Plymouth.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board created the 400th Anniversary Committee, as outlined, and appointed the following membership, as listed.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Reverend Professor Peter J. Gomes, Chair
Plymouth Resident
Kenneth A Tavares



Board of Selectmen
Therese Murray




Senate President
Vinny deMacedo




State Representative
Thomas Calter




State Representative
Kathy Babini




Plymouth Public Schools

Jim Baker





Local Historian
Peggy Baker




Pilgrim Society
Paul Bumpus




Mayflower Society
Tamson Burgess




Old Colony Memorial
Paul Cripps




Destination Plymouth / PCDC
Rodney Randy Joseph



Federation of Old Plimoth Tribes
Reverend Gary Marks



Church of the Pilgrimage
John McDonagh




Plimoth Plantation


Paula Peters




Mashpee Wampanoag Tribe
Town Manager’s Report

Storm Smart Coast Grant – Mr. Sylvia was pleased to report that the Office of Coastal Zone Management (“CZM”) has recently awarded the towns of Plymouth, Kingston and Duxbury a joint Storm Smart Coast Grant.  The purpose of this grant, he explained, is to assist coastal communities in implementing coastal floodplain management strategies developed through the CZM Storm Smart Program.   Mr. Sylvia noted that this grant will assist the three communities in providing education, outreach, and emergency aftermath preparedness to coastal homeowners, as well as the means to further address shore protection regulations and coastal development standards that are more in keeping with the storm hazards projected for this region.  Mr. Sylvia recognized the Town’s Conservation Agent, Elizabeth Sullivan, and the Plymouth Conservation Commission for their efforts in securing this grant.
State Approval of Plymouth Rock Studios TIF – Mr. Sylvia noted that he, Economic Development Director Denis Hanks, Joshua Mant of the Massachusetts Office of Business Development, and Kevin O’Reilly of Plymouth Rock Studios traveled to Boston to present the Town’s Tax Increment Financing Agreement (TIF) with Plymouth Rock Studios to the State’s Economic Assistance Coordinating Council (“EACC”).  The Council, he was pleased to report, approved the TIF agreement.

Licenses

One Day Wine and Malt License

· Sabor Catering, 63 Long Pond Road, Vinicio Cordon, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for December 9, 2008 from 5:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. for a Holiday Party.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License (as outlined above) for Sabor Catering / Vinicio Cordon.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· Pilgrim Hall Museum, 75 Court Street, Peggy Baker, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for December 5, 2008 from 6:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. for a Holiday House Tour Preview Party.  Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License (as outlined above) for Pilgrim Hall Museum / Peggy Baker.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Vehicle for Hire Renewals

· Bettyann’s Tours, 25 Presidents Lane, Elizabeth Archambault
· One Vehicle for Hire Business Permit – Livery

· Applying for one Vehicle (vehicle has been inspected)
· Applying for one Vehicle for Hire Operator License: Elizabeth Archambault

Issuance of the above license is subject to the requisite background check; driving record shows no basis for denial.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the following renewals for Bettyann’s Tours: one (1) Vehicle for Hire Business permit (Livery); one (1) Vehicle; and one (1) Vehicle for Hire Operator License: Elizabeth Archambault.  Voted 5-0-0, approved. 
· Chariots of Shiloh, Inc., 1146 Old Sandwich Road, Michael Duva
· One Vehicle for Hire Business Permit – Livery

· Applying for one Vehicle (vehicle has been inspected)
· Applying for one Vehicle for Hire Operator License: Michael Duva

Issuance of the above license is subject to the requisite background check; driving record shows no basis for denial.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the following renewals for Chariots of Shiloh, Inc.: one (1) Vehicle for Hire Business permit (Livery); one (1) Vehicle; and one (1) Vehicle for Hire Operator License: Michael Duva.  Voted 5-0-0, approved. 

· South Shore Limousine, 2A-12 Marc Drive, Joseph Buono
· One Vehicle for Hire Business Permit – Livery

· Applying for one Vehicle (vehicle has been inspected)
· Applying for one Vehicle for Hire Operator License: Joseph Buono

Issuance of the above license is subject to the requisite background check; driving record shows no basis for denial.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the following renewals for South Shore Limousine: one (1) Vehicle for Hire Business permit (Livery); one (1) Vehicle; and one (1) Vehicle for Hire Operator License: Joseph Buono.  Voted 5-0-0, approved. 

· Total Travelers Transportation LLC, 844 Webster Street, R. Micheal Anabel
· One Vehicle for Hire Business Permit – Taxi

· Applying for two (2) Vehicles (vehicles have been inspected)

· Applying for four (4) Vehicle for Hire Operators:
R. Michael Anabel


Phillip Lastoria


Michael Doyle


New: Tracy Anabel
Issuance of the above licenses is subject to the requisite background check; driving records show no basis for denial.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the following renewals for Total Travelers Transportation LLC: one (1) Vehicle for Hire Business permit (Taxi); two (2) Vehicles; and four (4) Vehicle for Hire Operator Licenses: R. Michael Anabel, Phillip Lastoria, Michael Doyle, and Tracy Anabel (New).  Voted 5-0-0, approved. 

Vehicle for Hire Operator Renewals
· Habilitation Assistance:

Charles MacLean


Frank D’Amario, Jr.


William Hugh Currier


Daniel Twigg


Meredith Eddy


David Ryan


Stephen Eddy


Matthew Principe

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the above list of Vehicle for Hire Operator renewals for Habilitation Assistance.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· TLC Quality Transportation

David Murphy

New: John Walsh, Jr.

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to the requisite background check; driving records show no basis for denial.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the following Vehicle for Hire Operator Licenses for TLC Quality Transportation: David Murphy (Renewal) and John Walsh (New).  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· South Shore Taxi

Renewal:
Tahsin Moussalli

Issuance of the above license is subject to the requisite background check; driving record shows no basis for denial.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire Operator License for South Shore Taxi: Tahsin Moussalli (Renewal).  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Common Victualler (New)

· Michael’s, 390 Court Street

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Common Victualler License for Michael’s.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
· Cheung’s Restaurant, Inc., d/b/a Happy Garden Restaurant, 57 Court Street, Peter Cheung (New Owner).  Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Common Victualler License for Cheung’s Restaurant, Inc.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Class II Auto Dealer (New)

· Affco Used Autos, 40 Holman Road, Arthur Fiorillo.  Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building/Zoning Dept. and the Surety Bond being secured.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Class II Auto Dealer License for Affco Used Autos.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the minutes from the September 9, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Vending Rights for Christmas in Historic Plymouth – The Board granted exclusive vending rights to the Kiwanis Club of Plymouth for the annual Christmas in Historic Plymouth event on December 5, 2008.

Public Comment

Bud Minear of Alden Street expressed his frustration with the new water and sewer surcharges implemented by the Board.  Mr. Minear said that this was the biggest increase he has seen in his 30 years as a Plymouth resident, and he noted that he intends to research the billing system and prove that it is unfair.

Mr. Sylvia briefly reviewed the way in which the surcharge and three-tiered billing system for water and sewer is now structured.  Selectman Machado expressed sympathy for Plymouth’s water & sewer customers who may have difficulty with the new rate structure, but he noted that there are many others with expensive private well and septic systems who would much prefer to be on the Town’s water & sewer system.

Enzo Monti of North Plymouth addressed the Board regarding the now-vacant 1820 Courthouse.  The courthouse, he said, should be the next home of Plymouth’s Town Offices, considering its historic importance and its location in the heart of Plymouth’s downtown.  Mr. Monti further elaborated on the reasons behind his sentiments, and he urged the Board to investigate various means to ensure that this impressive building continue to have an equally impressive use. 

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Newfield Street – Selectman Machado inquired about the status of the roadway work on Newfield Street, as neighbors continue to complain about speeding and roadway conditions.

Staff Counsel vs. Outside Counsel – Selectman Machado requested a presentation from the Town’s Accountant on inclusive accounting for legal services, as he would like to compare the benefits or drawbacks of on-staff counsel vs. hired-out counsel.  He noted that he would like to know what the Town has appropriated for legal services as opposed to what the Town actually owes, broken down by department.
Various Waterfront Matters – Chairman Quintal asked for an update on the wharf behind Wood’s Seafood (as it has been partially closed) and the repairs needed on the jetty footbridge.   He also inquired about a fuel tank that was hanging in the water at Town Wharf.  Mr. Sylvia explained that the Town’s Environmental Manager, David Gould, is working on the wharf project, for which funds from the State Bond Bill have not yet been released.  Mr. Sylvia then noted that he would provide information on the release of the funds, once the Town receives word from the State.  Pertaining to the fuel tank at Town Wharf, Mr. Sylvia reported that the State Fire Marshal closed this fueling area and mandated its repair, and the Department of Environmental Protection has since approved its reopening.  Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi noted that the Harbormaster is working with the State to ensure that the planking on the jetty footbridge is repaired.  

Cordage Park 40R Funding – Chairman Quintal inquired if the State grant of $600,000 for the Cordage Park 40R development can be used toward the improvement project at Siever Field in North Plymouth, as many residents of this area have been asking him about where these funds can be used.  Mr. Sylvia explained that Planning Director Lee Hartmann is overseeing this and has conducted outreach with the North Plymouth Steering Committee.  Mr. Sylvia noted that Mr. Hartmann has recommended that the Town withhold from using these funds until the 40R is completely finalized.
Veolia / Sewer Treatment Facility – Chairman Quintal said that he would like resolution to the Veolia / Sewer Treatment Facility matter by the end of December.  
Forest Avenue / NSTAR – Chairman Quintal expressed concerns regarding the recent incident involving the attack on NSTAR workers by neighborhood youths on Forest Avenue on North Plymouth.  He asked that Chief Botieri visit the Board to discuss this.

Mr. Sylvia noted that the police have made an arrest in the case and he will invite the Chief to discuss this incident with the Board.

Letters

Concerns About GATRA Hub – Selectman Machado noted a letter he received from a concerned parent regarding the GATRA Bus Hub across from St. Peter’s Parish Center on Memorial Drive.  The parent, he said, expressed concern about the number of homeless individuals who frequent and loiter in the area while children wait for their parents outside the parish center.  Selectman Machado noted that he has spoken with the owners of Digital Media Services (who manage Memorial Hall), who agree that these individuals are creating a problem on the grounds of Memorial Hall and around the bus hub.  Mr. Sylvia noted that he will speak to the Police Chief about this matter.
New Business

Thanks for Thanksgiving Parade – Selectman Tavares asked that the Board send a letter to America’s Hometown Thanksgiving Parade Celebrations for their efforts in putting together a great Thanksgiving Parade event.

Internet Use Policy – Selectman Machado requested a copy of the Town’s Internet Use Policy.
Adjournment of Meeting
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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